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GOODBYE TODD: Very quietly Congressman Todd Akin has moved out of Town and Country.  In fact the property at 305 Conway Hill RD is listed in two names.  1.34 acres was in the name of Akin Family Partnership C/O Paul Akin of Clarksville, MO. The family trust also has another 2.19 acre lot next to it and Paul Akin has a 5- acre lot also listed at 305 Conway Hill. 

Paul has plans filed with Town and Country to tear down 305 Conway Hill and subdivide all the lots. 

Todd has now moved to an address so far out in Wildwood that it has a Pacific mailing address. It is a modest house as he is paying less in taxes than I am.  Of course my last assessment went up during a real estate downturn, while Todd’s went down.  It appears as if this property has been rental property as another person was listed at the Wildwood address on the personal property tax rolls last year. As recently as this year Todd was listed at the 305 Conway Hill Road address for voting and personal property taxes. 

I can say this about Todd.  He is not extravagant like many of our local politicians. Here are the cars listed on the tax rolls to Todd:

1987 Honda Accord   1994 Ford Van          1996 Chev Blazer

1999 Ford Explorer    2001 Toyota Corolla  2002 Chev Blazer

Heck is newest car is 8 ½ years old and not one high dollar make or model among them.  Maybe it is good Todd is moving from Town and Country.  His motor vehicle fleet does not meet normal T&C standards.             

WHERE ARE THE POLICE WHEN YOU NEED THEM?  CAN YOU SAY FORE?

A ward-4 resident called me last week with this story about what happened when she called the new West County Dispatch Center at the T&C city hall/police station. 

After a recent death in the family the female who was alone at home heard a vehicle horn honked in her driveway.  Thinking it was a friend dropping something off, she opened the garage door, only to have a large man exit a pickup truck and walk into the garage.  He apparently was trying to convince her she needed driveway work done, but the fact he was in her face in her garage frightened her.  She made it outside onto the driveway, where she saw another man in the pickup truck. She told me she was really scared. 

Once they left she called the old number for the police department of 432-1000.  Instead of simply having that trip over to the new dispatch center, a recording gave her the new number of the dispatch center.   When she reached that number she said she wanted to talk to a Town and Country police officer.  There were no police officers at the police station for her to talk to.  I could understand this if this was on a weekend or during the night time hours, when all of the officers might be out of the street.  But in the middle of the day on a Monday, someone, a captain or the chief ought to be at the police station.  Where were they?

They were all in Waterloo, Illinois playing golf.  I am sorry but if there is a big difference between the “police officers” wanting to get together and the “police department” deciding to go play golf.  In this case the line was blurred and all the police command staff, including those who don’t play golf were out of state at the country club. 

The police station should be fully staffed.  If officers want to play golf, fine…let those off duty or using vacation days do it.  But it is very bad management to allow ALL the command staff and support staff off at the same time. 

Mayor Dalton and City Administrator/Police chief John Copeland have a habit of making these types of decisions. Routinely city employees are given extra days off before Christmas and New Years Eve. This allows additional vacation time to stay on the books, costing the taxpayers.  Also all the officers who are working get extra vacation days to use later in the year when they are more needed on duty.  The police earn generous vacation days and have a lot of paid holidays.  Tossing two extra in at the end of the year and giving officers a free day to leave the state and play golf is simply ripping off the residents, by using tax money for things it was not intended for. 

MISSING IN ACTION or 0-for-May! After promising voters and residents that she would do better and improve her poor record of attendance from 2008-to-2010, Nancy Avioli missed both Board of Aldermen meetings in May.  She has missed three meetings in 2011.  In the 13 months of her current term Avioli has missed 6 work session meetings and 5 regular Board of Aldermen meetings.  

Nancy is an International Law attorney for Monsanto.  She isn’t just out of town a lot…she is out of the country a lot.  She has missed 30% of the meetings so far in 2011.

In 2010 Maria Perron ran against Avioli.  One of the issues for Avioli was missing meetings and not being in contact with residents.  She promised to do better and to put out a newsletter.  As far as I know she put out exactly one newsletter in the summer of 2010 that unintentionally connected Mayor Jon Dalton, a lobbyist for a red light and speed-camera company with an agenda item before the police commission. 

Dalton and State Rep John Diehl were very active in Avioli’s campaign.  The night before election day there were robo-phone calls for Avioli from a group called Missourian Against Unfair Taxes. That group in the past has been a front for the tobacco industry and has successfully saddled Missouri with the lowest cigarette taxes in America.  People from North Carolina and Virginia are actually driving to Missouri to buy cigarettes to smuggled back home,

Let’s face it if Nancy is going to miss 30% of the meetings, she needs to resign or at least not run for re-election.      

PAVEMENT FAILURE IN THE EMPTY SUBDIVISION:  A section of road pavement has collapsed in the Amonte subdivision off of Mason Road.  Originally the subdivision was going to feature futuristic homes that looked like spaceships from 1950 sci-fi thrillers. Then the recession hit.  In 2009 the developers asked for a two-year extension on their approved plans.  That extension should expire this July.  I can only hope that the Board of Aldermen has enough sense not to give another extension, since I doubt the “spaceship” style homes will still be in play.    

This was an odd investment, since the subdivision sits on rock.  The lots have to be dynamited and any soil for planning is simply top soil dumped on the rock. 
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I am told that MSD working there is not connected to pavement collapse but due to sewer issues.  Residents of the Laurel Lakes subdivision had some concerns with water problems affecting them from the Amonte development.  Perhaps they had some justification for the concern.     

LAND SALE:  The developer that wanted to build luxury duplex units selling between $750,000 and $900,000 next to the Target store is now selling the empty land.  The deal should be complete by the end of June.  I hope whoever buys it plans to put in retail and not overpriced residential units that do not met T&C’s 1-acre lot requirements.    

INVASION OF THE DEER PEOPLE:  At the start of the May 23 Board of Aldermen meeting there was a stack of cards of people wishing to speak. It was all people against bow hunting…headed by Mariette Palmer.  It appeared as if Palmer had her chain pulled when Capt. Gary Hoelzer of the police department spoke before the Conversation Commission where Palmer unfortunately sits as a commissioner along with a number of other deer lovers. 

Hoelzer spoke how contact had been made with the County Parks Department to bait specific areas and allowed controlled archers to kill deer. This apparently caused Palmer to sound the alarm. 

PALMER SLANDERS HOELZER AGAIN:  About six months ago, Palmer spoke before the Board of Aldermen and complained about Capt. Hoelzer being appointed to do a Deer management study, claiming Hoelzer is a deer hunter. 

“The gun culture is the area that Capt. Hoelzer grew up in,” said Palmer beginning her remarks on Monday. 

Once again no on the Board of Aldermen of the Mayor stuck up for the staff.  Hoelzer is a cop who does not care about guns.  Other officers tell me he has to be reminded to go to the range and qualify.  He doesn’t hunt and doesn’t golf.  

Here is what Gary Hoelzer and his wife do in their spare time.  They adopt and raise special needs children.     

Our spineless aldermen appoint him to do a tough job and then leave him out hanging to Palmer’s slander. 

EIGHT PEOPLE SIGNED UP TO SPEAK ALL ON THE DEER ISSUE:

Palmer started on Gary Hoelzer by saying,

“I don’t understand why it is Capt. Hoelzer’s job to report on our deer families.”

Can we get any more anthropomorphic?  Apparently Mariette has given the deer specific family names. 

You are allotted three minutes to speak.  Palmer went over three minutes and Jon Dalton did not have the guts to stop her from slandering an employee or following the rules.  After she was done, she read two letters from her friends who were not at the meeting who were also against bow hunting. 

Chrisy High and Tracy Maas spoke.  They both live on the Principia grounds. It had been mentioned that pressure was being forced on Principia administrators not to allow any more killing of deer on the property.  Of course since Principia is restricted to only Christian Scientists if makes sense that the administrators would want to eliminate deer from the property, since Christian Scientists don’t believe in medicine and deer ticks carry Lyme Disease.

Burnie Perez was there along with a woman from the Willowbrook apartments, former Ward-1 alderwoman Barbara Ann Hughes and current police commissioner Susan Feigenbaum.  David Swank (Principia Campus resident)  Eric Al Gerber’s campaign manager was there is his bicycle riding outfit.  He turned in a speakers form, but declined to speak when called on. 

Also in attendance was Gerber’s wife who strolled in the Deer whackos and left with them.

In her speech Susan Feigenbaum stated how the board of aldermen have refused to “pursue compromises on the deer and have be co-opted by a subset of this community and a subset of one ward.”  (I’m guessing she is referring to Ward-2, but they replaced me with Eric Al Gerber who is a complete deer whacko.)              

POLICE COMMISSIONER SAYS BY HANDLING THE DEER REPORT ASSIGNMENT HOELZER CAN NEVER BE POLICE CHIEF: After the meeting I went outside to find all of the Deer People on the sidewalk at the side of the City Hall,  Susan Feigenbaum  said hello.  I stopped and asked why Palmer has to slander Gary Hoelzer every time she speaks at one of these meetings.   

Feigenbaum went off and said I wasn’t getting the big picture. She said Hoelzer as being a fall guy and should have refused to do the assignment.  I mentioned that Palmer should never have claimed he was into the gun culture or a hunter since it was not true.   Feigenbaum yelled that Palmer never said that.  I then opened my notebook and read her Palmer’s exact quote.  

She again said I didn’t see the big picture. She said that if Hoelzer completes this assignment he will never be chief of police in Town and Country. 

Okay…let’s look at this. Hoelzer is not a politician and is a long time member of the police force. It would make sense to assign a public safety issue like deer control to someone like Hoelzer.

For a member of the Conservation Commission to repeatedly slander Hoelzer at meetings and a member of the Police Commission to say Hoelzer will never to chief of police…tells me two things…The City needs to remove Palmer and Feigenbaum from these commissions. If the aldermen won’t do it now…the mayor must decline to reappoint them.  If Dalton does nominate either of them for another term, the aldermen have to step up to plate and vote down the nominations. 

Feigenbaum’s term is up at the end of this month.  Palmer’s term expires in may 2012.  If you have a feeling on this you might want to shoot an email to Dalton or some aldermen.    

 HAS THIS EVER HAPPENED TO YOU?  A couple of years ago I was sitting in my office and watched my mail carrier drive up to my mailbox, put items in the mailbox and then drive off.  About 10 minutes later I went out to find a slip that stated my mail carrier had try to deliver a package but no one answered the door and for me to bring the slip to the post office to pick up the package. 

I did and I filed a complaint on the carrier and added how she is normally driving in the neighborhood budded up listening to tunes or on a cell phone. Both these are also Postal rule violations. I found out from friends who work for the Postal Service that the phantom trip to the door and a slip left in the mailbox is a common ploy used by some carriers, especially relief or fill-in carriers. 

The guy that replaced the woman carrier has been very good.  However last week he was on vacation and a relief carrier was filling in for him.  My wife watched her drive up, put the mail in the box.  She took her time and went out to get the mail.  There was the slip, claiming an attempt was made to deliver a package to the door.

My wife was more than a little miffed.  She paid postage for a purchase and the deal is the Post Office is supposed to deliver the purchase.  They didn’t and are acting like we suddenly have a post office box at the Des Peres Post Office. 

She called the post office and asked to speak to the manager.  She was told the manager was not in.  She left a message for the manager to call.  The next day no call, so my wife called the manager and again no manager.  The person who answered the phone said they would deliver it on Monday.  I was home until 1:30 when I went to work and she was home the rest of the day.  Guess what…no delivery of the package. She called and complained that the post office was holding her purchase hostage.

On Tuesday at 6:05am we got a call from the post office and the person on the phone said my wife had said she would pick up the package.  The one thing I know in this whole story is that she was determined to get the post office to deliver the package after she paid postage for the purchase. 

Tuesday afternoon the regular carrier was back from his vacation.  She saw him driving down the street and stopped him. He said he did not have the package and was unaware of it.  He took her slip and promised to deliver it on Wednesday. 

Meanwhile my wife made telephone complaints, email written complaints with the Postal Service and even drop a note to federal elected officials. 

KA-BOOM!  The Board of Aldermen had a bill first read to spend $7,600 on fireworks for the Fire and Ice Event.  Also $8,000 in contributions for businesses will be transferred to to city coffers to pay for other items for the event. 

Fred Meyland-Smith made a typical misguided statement.  He said people at neighborhood meetings want to know why the city is eliminating branch chipping, laying off policemen but still have money for Fire and Ice.  Fred proudly stated that $8,000 was donated.  He missed the point that the residents think we should can the fireworks and save $7,600 out of the tax coffers we spend on the fireworks before we cut branch chipping and fire cops.     

BIGGER LOSER THAN ME IN WASHINGTON, MO: Katherine (Kat) Shaw AKA Kat Burbott, ran for the Washington Missouri City Council Ward 2.  She finished with 12% of the vote gathering 67 votes of 546 cast. Burbott formerly lived in the Chapel Hill Estates subdivision, until her husband, as the treasurer of the homeowners associations   embezzled most of the funds. He pled guilty to felony theft, the house was taken over by the bank and the last time I checked for still for sale.       

BAD TIMES AT SHCNUCKENDORFS:  Nowadays I normally use a shopping cart at Wal-Mart and the hand basket for produce and meats at Schnucks. Saving as much as $1.50 an item that I buy regularly Wal-Mart vs Schnucks has caused some changes in my shopping habits.  The other day I was in the T&C Schnucks and the deli people were complaining to anyone who would listen about having their hours cut.  I mentioned this to the cashier and also got an earful. 

I left there and went to Whole Foods to pick up something at the bakery and could not help but notice what appeared to be only a few shoppers there and fewer employees than a remember.  The think the recession is still real for a number of people and merchants. 

NEW PARTY RENTAL FOR T&C RESIDENTS:  The St. Louis County Parks hope to have the old greenhouse at Queeny Park available for party rentals by July1.  The greenhouse will remain open with no glass panes in the window frames, but the Parks Department will set up a party tent.  The AKC Museum of the Dog has an excellent room and patio that holds up to 200 with no noise or parking restrictions also plus you can use the caterer of your choice unlike at Longview.  The large pavilion next to the sand volleyball courts down the h ill from the Dog Museum is also a popular party rental.     

CHESTERFIELD WANTS TO KEEP NEW PARK PASSIVE AND AVOID A LONGVIEW PROBLEM:  Here is a link to an opinion column I wrote on how Chesterfield has wisely avoided a problem similar to the one at Longview by tearing down the farmhouse at Eberwein Park.  

http://chesterfield.patch.com/articles/city-was-smart-to-tear-down-eberwein-house
THE CHRISTMAS PIGS HAVE COME HOME TO ROOST:  Here is a link to a Guest Commentary I wrote that appeared in today’s Post-Dispatch.  It is a more detailed look at the lobbyist gift hams and legislators votes on the bill that gives big hog farms more rights than family farms.   

http://www.stltoday.com/news/opinion/article_8d009ffc-710e-54f4-ad44-becf453fa959.html
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